[image: image1.jpg]Gofal Cymdeithasol Cymru
Social Care Wales




BOARD MEETING MINUTES
25 January 2018

Social Care Wales offices, Cardiff

9:30 – 13:30

	Present:
Board Members:


Arwel Ellis Owen (Chair)

Emma Britton

Simon Burch

Carl Cooper

Abigail Harris

Kate Hawkins

Rhian Watcyn Jones

Joanne Kember

Peter Max

Grace Quantock

Aled Roberts
	Social Care Wales Officers:

Sue Evans (Chief Executive Officer) 

Joanne Oak (Director of Corporate Services and Strategy)

Laura Pinney (Minutes)

In attendance:

Gillian Baranski, Chief Inspector, Care Inspectorate Wales (item 7 only) 

Albert Heaney, Director of Social Services and Integration, Welsh Government





1.
Welcome and opening comments from the Chair
i.
The Chair welcomed members and officers to the meeting. He also welcomed Albert 
Heaney, Director of Social Services and Integration, to the meeting. Gillian Baranski, 
Chief Inspector of Care Inspectorate Wales, will also be joining us later for an item on 
the agenda. 

ii.
A decision had been made to bring the discussion on the Parliamentary Review forward 
to consider it before the discussion about the business plan for the next financial year.  

iii.
The Chair invited Grace Quantock to give an update to the Board on her recent 
discussions with community leaders in her local area. 

iv.
Grace explained she had been keen to build links between the Board and local 
councillors in the south east Wales area. Grace met with councillors in Torfaen and 
Monmouthshire to listen to their experiences of providing services in their areas. She 
also hoped to raise the profile of Social Care Wales with them and share the 
organisation's plans for the future. 

v.
Grace noted there was a great deal of enthusiasm and a wish to maintain a connection 
with Social Care Wales. Monmouthshire in particular have some innovative projects that 
they are proud of.  One is a service called My Mates which aims to help learning-
disabled people to develop friendships and wider networks. They are also changing the 
culture of respite care by using short breaks instead of traditional respite care. These 
projects, in Grace’s view, are good examples of the Minister's wish for care providers 
across Wales to be innovative and creative with the resources they have. 
vi.
The Chair thanked Grace for her update and noted other Board members are welcome 
to consider making similar connections in their own communities to support and 
promote Social Care Wales's engagement with people and partners across Wales. 
vii.
The Chair informed members Sarah McCarty, Director of Workforce and Innovation, had 
given birth to a baby boy in January. The Board sent their congratulations and best 
wishes to Sarah and her family. 

2.
Apologies and Declaration of Interests

i.
Apologies were received from Jane Moore, and Gerry Evans, Director of Regulation and 
Intelligence.

ii.
No new declarations of interest were made. 


3.
Minutes of the Board meeting 23 November 2017
i.
The minutes were checked for accuracy. The Chair reminded members that any minor 
points of accuracy should be raised with officers before the meeting. 

ii.
The minutes were accepted as an accurate record of the meeting. 
4.
Matters arising
i.
The Chair updated members on matters that had been progressed since the last 
meeting. 

Item 1 - Accountability cycle
ii.
The Board will be reviewing the progress on the business plan as part of today's 
agenda. As part of that item Directors will provide an update on the Monitoring meeting 
with Welsh Government which took place on Monday 22 January. 

Item 2.v - Research Strategy
iii.
Members of the Improvement Committee have been invited to the launch of the 
research strategy. If members have difficulty in using the link to book a place they can 
contact Jeni Meyrick who will pass your name to the organisers. 

Item 2.vi – Accolades 
iv.
Thank you to the members who have agreed to judge and for their willingness to take 
part in the process. A meeting of the judges will take place after the Board meeting 
today at 2:30pm.
Item 6.ix – Extending the Register
v.
We have received confirmation today of an additional £1.3m of funding from Welsh 
Government to fund our work on preparing for and extending the Register to include 
domiciliary care workers.  
vi.
The Minister has also formally agreed that the Register will open from April 2018. 
Directors will provide an update on this work later in the meeting. 

Item 9.iv - Quarter 2 update: CSSIW 

vii.
The organisation's name changed on 15 January to Care Inspectorate Wales. A joint 
meeting of senior officers of Social Care Wales and Care Inspectorate Wales will be 
held on 1 February. 

Item 11.iii – Health Education Improvement Wales (HEIW) 

viii.
The Chair noted the Parliamentary Review sets out expectations for Social Care Wales 
to work more closely with this body in the future. HEIW will operate as a shadow 
organisation from April and will go live in October 2018. The Chair informed members 
that Alex Howells has been appointed as the Chief Executive of this body and we have 
already arranged for her to meet with Sue Evans. A joint meeting of the Chairs and 
Chief Executives of both bodies is also planned soon. 

ix.
A member noted that there is some concern within the health sector, that HEIW is 
very medical and nurse orientated, with little representation from other professions. Sue 
Evans noted that she will seek reassurances during her meeting that there is a will to 
join up our working in the future. We will also be considering our respective responses to 
the Parliamentary Review with HEIW and this will provide an opportunity to focus on 
services outside of hospitals and some potential joint work. 

x.
Members also noted that the well-being of staff that provide services is as important as 
formal training and qualifications. Less formal training opportunities should be 
considered and offered more often, such as learning about one another and 
organisational development activities.
5.
Business Plan: Quarter 3 update
i.
Jo Oak, Director of Corporate Services and Strategy, presented the business plan 
update at the nine month point. We recently had a monitoring meeting with our sponsor 
division and they are supportive in terms of the direction of travel of the business plan. 
We have also received agreement to increase our carry forward into next year. 

ii.
Members’ attention was drawn to Appendix 1 which shows just over 85% of activities 
are on track. Of the seven that are amber the concerns are mainly in relation to 
timescales or the element of risk that they pose. Jo Oak gave members a brief update 
on the activities which are shown as amber: 

Regulation activities
iii.
The high level activity is on track but our intended joint work with CIW was reported as amber for the whole period.  However, we have made significant progress in the last month and a joint leadership meeting has been arranged for the end of the month. Members noted, at an operational level, managers from both regulators have met frequently to consider how we share information and data. The development of our respective IT systems has been slightly out of alignment but Phase 2 of our CARREG development will happen after April when electronic mechanisms for sharing data will be mapped out.   

Recruitment, retention and careers framework
iv.
This remains amber as we are still in the development phase of this work, including 
developing a strategic attraction campaign. Our early years colleagues in our sponsor 
division are also interested in taking this forward. A further update will be provided to 
members in the new financial year.

Management of social work and social care training
v.
This relates to our bursaries.. Members were informed there was a lower uptake of 
bursaries from some universities and the Improvement Committee has had detailed 
conversations about this area of work. Whilst it’s has been unusual to have lower uptake 
of bursaries, data has informed us that attrition rates have been lower. This suggests 
that universities are 
attracting the right people to programmes. We are currently 
reviewing the social work degree and will be making recommendations in terms of the 
investment in bursaries in due course. 

Development of new qualifications with Qualification Wales 

vi.
The Improvement Committee received a useful presentation on this area of our work at 
its last meeting. The work is rated amber as it’s new work and the pace and timescales 
are tight so has required additional resources. We recognise these tight timescales 
and are working closely with Qualifications Wales to ensure that the end product is fit for 
purpose for the sector. There is a potential reputational risk for us and it is on our risk 
register. 

vii.
Members discussed the activities in the business plan and the steps being taken to 
monitor and progress the amber activities. Members were pleased to see the 
development in the performance reporting and asked for more detail in some aspects of 
the reporting, such as giving possible timescales for progressing amber activities. Jo 
Oak explained the detail on individual activities is provided to the sub-Committees of the 
Board and members will receive this information in that capacity. The purpose of the 
progress report to the Board is to give a high level overview of our activities which 
support our annual objectives. 

viii.
A member suggested that it would be useful if the narrative gave more detail about the 
impact of the activities as the comments raised during discussions do not really come 
through in the update report. ACTION
ix.
Members were encouraged by the numbers of social workers coming through 
programmes and the low attrition rates. Members were also pleased that we’re 
considering post-graduate students and how we could potentially make a positive impact 
in that area. Members asked whether it may also be possible in future to consider how 
we could support people who may have stepped away from the profession to want to 
return to training. 

Budget report

x.
The budget report was linked to the business plan activities and an underspend has 
been forecasted for some time. The report offers reasons for this. We have reinvested 
some of the bursary underspend into the Step up to Management programme and have 
had conversations with our sponsor to ring-fence some of our underspend to support the 
major attraction and retention campaign. 

xi.
Members enquired about underspends in our Practice Learning Opportunities Fund.. Jo Oak explained that this is funding to Local Authorities to support the practice learning as part of the degree and this is very much down to timing and we anticipate that all the funding will be allocated by the end of the financial year. 

xii.
The Chair asked the Chief Executive what arrangements have been put in place to 
cover Sarah McCarty’s workload. Sue Evans explained that the responsibilities of the 
Director of Workforce Development and Innovation have been divided between the 
relevant Assistant Directors and the Executive Management Team.  We are also 
considering some succession planning to ensure that knowledge is shared and 
individuals aren’t relied on too heavily for their knowledge. 

xiii.
The Chair asked for an update on the recent monitoring meeting with our sponsor 
division. 

xiv.
Jo Oak confirmed that the business plan performance report was considered at the 
meeting and our sponsor division has been very supportive of our request to carry 
forward our underspend position to support the attraction and recruitment campaign.


xv.
Discussions also took place with regards to planning for next financial year, including 
our remit letter and business plan, and how we align those. We are working in a 
changing environment so will need to be flexible in how we develop our business plan. 
The initial discussions have fed into the Business Plan framework for 2018-19. 

xvi.
Members were informed that we have received confirmation of an additional £1.3m of 
Grant-in-aid to support our work on extending the Register. We will continue to work with 
our sponsor regarding our funding as will have financial challenges in the years to come. 

xvii.
Members considered and approved the progress against the Business Plan 2017-18 
at the nine month stage.  


6.
Business Plan Framework 2018/19
i.
The Chair reminded members that discussions on the framework for the business plan 
for 2018-2019 have already begun with our sponsor division. It's important for us to have 
those discussions to agree our remit letter early in the process. Members are 
therefore asked to consider the suggestions in this paper to ensure that they're 
appropriate. 

ii.
Sue Evans gave members an overview of how the business plan aligns with the 
organisation's strategic plan. Members were reminded of the context of our work, our 
mission and values and our strategic objectives. 
iii.
An overview of each high level objective for the new financial year was provided to 
members. Many areas of our work affect teams across the organisation, for example our 
objective to extend the Register to new groups. 

iv.
An important area of our work in the next financial year will be developing our approach 
to improvement. At this stage we haven't included a great amount of detail about the 
three national priorities as we will be working with other partners on various pieces of 
work to support this objective. We'll be inviting partners with particular expertise in the 
field of improvement to work with us to consider how we can develop and perform this 
role effectively. A specific learning session was planned for the Board in March.
v.
Members were invited to comment on the proposed framework for the business plan in 
2018-2019 and made a number of suggestions: 

· Consider which indicators will be the ones we will use to indicate potential trends;

· Consider what the pace and timescales will be for delivering our high level objectives;

· Consider having just three or four main objectives for each area and reporting against those;

· Consider the language that we use to describe our work. We use the term dementia care, but it was suggested that we use “care of people with dementia” instead;

· In line with the comments about our language around dementia, we must be consistent with our language and reference to Welsh Government strategies and publications. We often talk about More than Just Words, but we also use the Welsh title. We should either use both together or just use one title;

· a member asked how, as a Board, it will be possible to understand from the performance reports what work has been progressed by Social Care Wales and what is being done in partnership? 

· It was suggested that the work that we're undertaking on safeguarding training across Wales is referenced within the performance reporting;

· Some concern that we are still focusing on activities rather than impacts in the business plan; how will we know what the result of our activities is?
· In terms of evaluating and benchmarking our work we must make sure that we’re clear about what we want to achieve, particularly in relation to our regulatory work. It is likely that the results of an evaluation would be closely scrutinised, having recently introduced a fee increase;
· Engagement and listening to stakeholders – we must ensure there is wider discussion about how this happens across organisations and collect relevant data. 


vi.
Overall members welcomed the plan as clear and with appropriate content; however 
they acknowledged that some areas of reporting could be strengthened further. 


vii.
Sue Evans responded to some of the points raised by members. In terms of 
safeguarding it was acknowledged that it is missing so we will ensure that it's captured. 

viii.
With regard to evaluating our impact it has been agreed that we should seek 
independent expertise to help us design an evaluation methodology. Members noted we 
had begun drafting a specification for various evaluations including a potential “state of 
the nation” report. However, members were reminded that we're unlikely to see impact 
on an annual basis as many work streams and projects will take a number of years to 
produce results. We will also analyse our contribution to joint projects as part of our 
reporting process so that we can report on our contribution to joint activities which have 
led to improved outcomes. 

ix.
Sue Evans also explained the Measuring the Mountain project Social Care Wales is 
taking part in. This involves gathering 2,000 stories from people across Wales to 
hear 
their experience of social care.  A citizen jury will then be held which will put questions to 
politicians and experts. We hope that this project will be a strong indicator of how 
services are being delivered in Wales and about the impact of the Acts.  

x.
Albert Heaney added Welsh Government has commissioned the Measuring the 
Mountain project as part of an evaluation of the Acts. The project acknowledges that we 
shouldn’t only gather feedback from professionals; it's equally as important to hear the 
experiences of citizens who receive services.


7.
Gillian Baranski: Care Inspectorate Wales Strategic Plan 2017-2020

i.
The Chair welcomed Gillian Baranski, Chief Inspector of Care Inspectorate Wales, to 
introduce her organisation’s Strategic Plan for 2017-2020.

ii.
Gillian Baranski confirmed she sees Social Care Wales as a key partner organisation for 
CIW with common interests, goals and ambitions. The change of name from Care and 
Social Services Inspectorate symbolised the restructure and it is a modern organisation. 
It is one inspectorate with a clear vision and mission. 

iii.
Members were provided with an overview of the key changes to the organisation, 
including the move away from operating with a regional footprint. New heads of 
structural functions will help to deliver a consistent message. The new inspectorate will 
also be more of a regulator and will focus more heavily on registration and there will also 
be more emphasis on child care and play. 

iv.
Gillian Baranski explained the strategic plan was a year in development, but it was 
important to invest the time to focus on the activities that only CIW can do. Areas for 
consideration were what the organisation does well, where it could be improved and the 
barriers to performing well.

v.
The core values within the plan ensure that people are at the heart of what the 
organisation does. This is not only important because they are held within the Social 
Services and Well-being (Wales) Act, but because they are key to the wellbeing of 
individuals. The impacts aim to demonstrate the value of services in promoting 
outcomes for individuals. 

vi.
Gillian Baranski also explained the key strategic priorities within the plan and outlined 
the objectives supporting them. Members noted an action plan has been developed to 
support each priority.

vii.
CIW has been holding provider events to consider the Regulation and Inspection of 
Social Care Act (RISCA) to consider the practical requirements of implementing the Act. 
They are also running one to one clinics. 

viii.
Members thanked Gillian Baranski for her time and the Chair noted that the sector is 
fortunate to have two enthusiastic Chief Executives pushing for change in Wales. 
Members were pleased to note the similarities between the values and priorities of both 
organisation and were confident about the future of joint working between both 
organisations. 

ix.
A member asked how emerging themes will be shared with Social Care Wales.  Gillian 
Baranski confirmed this will be one of the subjects for discussion at the forthcoming joint 
meeting of senior officers. As part of discussions consideration will be given to how we 
can use our joint resources and intelligence for best results. 

x.
A member noted that there is currently no requirement on providers to evidence how 
they’ve identified and adopted best practice and how they’re applying it within settings. It 
was suggested that this might encourage managers and providers to broaden their 
experiences and seek out examples of best practice within the sector. 

xii.
In relation to joint working between CIW and Social Care Wales, a member suggested 



that dementia could be a possible piece of work to consider across all services. This 
would also link with requirements within the Parliamentary Review. 



8.
Changes to Fitness to Practise and Registration Rules
i.
Hywel Dafydd, Assistant Director of Regulation presented the paper which summarises 
the responses to the consultation Transforming Care in the 21st Century. The purpose of 
bringing the report is to secure pre-emptive agreement on the areas of development for 
the new Rules. The timescales involved mean it won't be possible to bring a full set of 
Rules to the Board for agreement. We are therefore asking for the Board to delegate 
final approval of the Rules to the Chair of the Board. Members were invited to comment 
on the paper.  

ii.
Members welcomed the reference to collecting information on domestic violence. It was 
suggested that, before the Chair of the Board approves the final Rules they are also 
shared with the Chair of the Regulation and Standards Committee. This was agreed with 
officers. ACTION. Members understood that the final approval of the Rules will lie with 
the Chair of the Board. 

iii.
Hywel Dafydd also informed the Board that we will be moving away from the term 
“grand-parenting” in relation to registering domiciliary care workers and will be using 
“certified competency” instead. He added we are currently working on the policy and 
Rules for this process and an update will be presented to the Regulation and Standards 
Committee in due course. 


9.
Parliamentary Review of Health and Social Care in Wales

i.
The Chair noted that the emphasis on social care is largely thanks to social care 
professionals, including our Chief Executive, who have contributed to the discussions. 
The Welsh Government has promised its response in the spring and the next Board 
seminar in March will be an opportunity to discuss Social Care Wales’s response to 
some of the more specific recommendations within the Review for us, as part of a wider 
workshop on our improvement priorities. Relevant information will be sent to members 
as soon as possible to allow them to begin considering a potential response. ACTION.
ii.
The Chair invited Albert Heaney, Director of Social Services and Integration, to explain 
the next steps from the Welsh Government’s perspective. 

iii.
Albert Heaney acknowledged that there are exciting and challenging times ahead, with 
an opportunity for Social Care Wales and Board to move forward on workforce issues. 
The Welsh Government’s timescales for responding to the review will be tight with a 
focus 
on understanding the detail in the body of the report. Ministers have asked 
officials to work with all sector colleagues to build a plan for health and social care and 
there will be an opportunity for Social Care Wales and other partner organisations to 
feed into that. He added the Minister for Children and Social Care would like to produce 
a plan by end of April.

iv.
Members were reminded of the interim report on the Review in July. The report 
acknowledged the strong legislation in place in both the social care and health sectors, 
which offer principles to support the transformation of social care and health services.  

v.
Members were reminded of some of the key points within the Review and noted that 
Social Care Wales is referenced in several areas, including workforce planning, 
leadership, training in data, digital and improvement skills. The reference to Social Care 
Wales in relation to the digital agenda is unexpected and we will consider carefully how 
we can best make an impact. 

vi.
There is a clear message within the Review about stronger citizen engagement with 
people who use services. When engagement has been done well citizens will often find 
the solution themselves. To achieve stronger engagement we will need to ensure that 
we are diverting adequate attention and resources into listening to people. 

vii.
The work on improving workforce planning is not just about health and social care 
services but about wider wellbeing of individuals. 

viii.
Officers will now spend time with partner organisations to consider which 
recommendations can be taken forward. As part of these joint discussions we will be 
considering:

· benchmarking ourselves, supported by an independent evaluation of what we do;

· leadership and culture 

· how does our improvement work add value? We have begun to meet with partners to consider what they’re doing and whether there is a gap that Social Care Wales should fill;

· unpaid carers – they must be a fundamental part of any changes;

· data analysis and sharing – we have lots of informal systems in place but we aim to formalise this as much as possible. We will be considering how we can gather information better and share it more effectively. 
ix.
Members agreed the Review was a unique opportunity for Social Care Wales to be 
involved in changes across Wales, with a focus on providing the evidence. 

x.
Members welcomed the opportunity to consider the report and looked forward to a more 
detailed discussion in March. Members made several suggestions in relation to the 
organisation’s approach to responding to the Review: 

· improvement – how can we encourage the embedding of quality approaches and the scaling-up of innovative approaches to ensure that activities occur on a larger scale? 

· in all of our conversations we must remember that any changes should focus on the person receiving care;

· trade unions – meet with senior officers as part of our discussions to ensure that they are part of the shaping of new processes;

xi.
Members felt that the Review will be helpful in terms of supporting services to progress 
at a faster pace than they have previously. 

xii.
Members acknowledged that there will be challenges to progressing the changes 
needed, particularly in terms of accountability and how it is measured. We must also 
consider the types of performance indicators that will support any new initiatives. At 
present the NHS focuses on targets such as waiting times, but these do not offer any 
way of measuring the impacts or benefits to individuals who receive care. Having the 
right performance indicators, rather than having large numbers, will be important going 
forward.  

xiii.
Members also noted the importance of including children as part of a system change. 

xiv.
Members suggested that there may be an opportunity for Social Care Wales to work 
with Regional Partnership Boards as they develop health and care workforce plans. The 
Chair informed members that we haven’t been invited to attend all of the Regional 
Partnership Boards. We do have officers who are responsible for each Partnership area 
and we also have representation on the workforce planning committees of partnerships. 
The feedback from the three Partnership Boards that we have attended has been very 
positive and we will continue to pursue links with the others. 

xv.
The Chair thanked members for their initial thoughts and reactions to the Parliamentary 
Review.


10.
Key messages from the Chief Executive and Directors
i.
Sue Evans informed members that she had met with UK colleagues this week and there 
is an appetite across the board to consider the skills of commissioners of social care 
services. We will be working with the National Commissioning Board and England has 
also carried out some work in this area. A member noted that consideration should also 
be given to what providers want to achieve in terms of commissioning services, when 
considering this piece of work. 

ii.
A workshop is being held at Social Care Wales’s offices to consider a possible 
foundational economy approach to social care. Karel Williams from Manchester 
University will be attending and presenting a paper. 

iii.
By March we will have the results of the research into the economic benefits of social 
care that has been funded across the four UK countries. 

iv.
Jo Oak confirmed that we have begun discussions with our sponsor division about our 
remit letter for the next financial year and the high level themes in Annex A of the 
business plan have been tentatively agreed. We hope to have the remit letter by the end 
of this financial year. 

v.
The early years workforce plan was launched before Christmas and Jo Oak will be 
meeting with early years lead officials at Welsh Government in February to discuss the 
priorities for Social Care Wales. They are also keen to have discussions with us about 
registration. 

vi.
Sue Evans reiterated that the Board seminar in March will focus on the Parliamentary 
Review and what it means for our improvement role. 


11.
Meeting effectiveness
i.
The Chair reminded members that this is an opportunity for members to think about the 
effectiveness of the meeting and feed any suggestions back to officers. 

Papers 

ii.
A member noted that there was not a lot of time to read the draft Business plan for 
2018-2019 as it was later coming out. This was acknowledged by officers. 

Opportunities to contribute

iii.
Everyone agreed that they were given sufficient opportunity to contribute to the 
discussions.  

iv.
The Chair asked if there was anything else that members wished to raise. In terms of 
the uptake of qualifications, a member asked whether there will be a lag for those who 
register early. Will they have to wait for the qualifications to go live? Sue Evans 
explained that some people will take the qualifications as a pilot. 

v.
The Chair was keen for members to begin to consider how to take forward some of the 
results of the previous day’s seminar. The organisation will also consider bringing in 
experts from outside the sector to speak with the Board, and there is also the possibility 
of the Board holding some meetings outside of Cardiff. 

vi.
Albert Heaney noted that he was pleased to have been able to attend the meeting and 
to hear the debates and challenges from the Board regarding how we can make 
improvements in the sector. 

vii.
Albert reiterated Welsh Government’s commitment to agreeing the Remit Letter as soon 
as possible and commented that Welsh Ministers are pleased with Social Care Wales’s 
work to date. 

viii.
Members agreed that it had been helpful to have Albert and Gillian attend the meeting 
which allowed the Board to have high level conversations.


Message to communicate

i.
No other messages to communicate.

Date of next Board meeting:

Thursday 22 March 2018
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